DEMOCRACY ON THE BRINK: GEORGIAN DREAM'S POLITICAL ATTACK ON CIVIL SOCIETY

By Tata Varadashvili

Submitted to Central European University - Private University

Department of Undergraduate Studies

In partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Arts in Culture, Politics, and Society

Supervisor: Professor Kirsten Roberts Lyer

Vienna, Austria 2025

COPYRIGHT NOTICE

Copyright © Tata Varadashvili, 2025. Democracy on the Brink: Georgian Dream's Political Attack on Civil Society - This work is licensed under <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike</u> (CC BY-NC-SA) 4.0 International license.



For bibliographic and reference purposes this thesis/dissertation should be referred to as: Varadashvili, Tata. 2025. Democracy on the Brink: Georgian Dream's Political Attack on Civil Society. BA thesis, Department of Undergraduate Studies, Central European University, Vienna.

¹ Icon by <u>Font Awesome</u>.

AUTHOR'S DECLARATION

I, the undersigned, **Tata Varadashvili**, candidate for the BA degree in Culture, Politics, and Society declare herewith that the present thesis is exclusively my own work, based on my research and only such external information as properly credited in notes and bibliography. I declare that no unidentified and illegitimate use was made of the work of others, and no part of the thesis infringes on any person's or institution's copyright.

I also declare that no part of the thesis has been submitted in this form to any other institution of higher education for an academic degree.

Vienna, 26th May 2025

Tata Varadashvili

ABSTRACT

In recent years, Georgia has experienced an escalating deterioration of democratic principles across various sectors, marked by growing authoritarian tendencies of the ruling party, the Georgian Dream. This thesis analyzes the 2024 Transparency of Foreign Influence Law and its implications for Georgia's democratic future, focusing on Civil Society Organizations (CSOs). It argues that the legislation restricts the operational capacity of CSOs while also weakening the key principles of democratic governance. By adopting Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA), this thesis examines how political language and narratives, particularly those used by government officials following the law's adoption, have directly undermined and discredited CSOs. The methodology utilizes reports from international and national organizations, legislative texts, academic literature, and an interview with a Russian human rights defender. By focusing on political language, this thesis analyzes broader societal and political repercussions of the law concerning funding restrictions, state control over NGO activities, and stigmatization of civil society actors. The findings show that the Georgian government's framing of CSOs as foreign agents weakens domestic public participation and international democratic governance standards. Ultimately, the research concludes that the law functions as a tool for political centralization, indicating a shift away from democratic pluralism toward state-led authoritarianism.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Inti	ntroduction	
Mei	Nethodology	3
1	1. Key Definitions	3
2	2. Research Approach	3
3	3. Document Selection	4
4	4. Identifying Problematic Language	5
5	5. Analytical Framework	6
6	6. Reliability and Limitations	6
Con	Context	8
Lite	iterature review	
1	1. Democratic Backsliding:	11
2	2. Civil Society Organizations	13
3	3. Foreign Agents Laws and Legal Repressions:	From Russia to Georgia14
4	4. International Norms and Norm Erosion	
5	5. Framing, Populism, and the Enemy Within	15
Cha	Chapter one: Civil Society Organizations and the s	tate 17
1	1. Foreign Influence Law:Provisions and Implica	ations 17
	1.1 Article 4 – Registration Requirements & Stigmatizat	on17
	1.2 Article 8 – Monitoring, Oversight and Selective Enfo	rcement
	1.3 Article 9 – Sanctions and Penalties	19
2	2. The Ambiguous Language Within the Law	19

3.	Comparing Foreign Agents Laws: Russia, Georgia and CSOs	21
	3.1 Foreign Agents Law in Russia	21
,	3.2 Implications for Civil Society Organizations	21
4.	Framing Politics: Georgia and Russia	23
5.	Legal Vagueness in Foreign Agent Laws	24
•	5.1 Shaping civil Society Through Funding	25
6.	Assessing Georgia's Democratic Decline	25
(6.1 Closing NGOs and Repressions	26
(6.2 Georgia's International Standing Post-Legislation	26
Chap	oter two: Delegitimization Through Political language	28
1.	Nationalism and Sovereignty	28
2.	The 'Enemy Within' Narrative	29
3.	Media and Repetition	30
4.	Georgian Dream on CSO Restrictions	31
Conc	clusion	33
Appe	endix A: Translated Interview quotes	35
Appe	endix B: Interview Transcript	37
Refei	rence list	44

INTRODUCTION

Legal reforms and policies, once viewed as tools for democratic consolidation, are becoming increasingly reutilized as means for authoritarian consolidation. In recent years, democratic setbacks have taken subtle yet deeply destructive forms, often under the cloak of legal reforms aimed at protecting transparency, national security or even sovereignty (V-Dem Institute 2025). With the support of the legal system, the current ruling party in Georgia, Georgian Dream (GD), has proposed the "Law on Transparency of Foreign Influence", a clear example of this broader trend. Enacted on August 1st, 2024, the draft law pressures civil society organizations and media outlets receiving more than 20% of their funding from abroad into registering as "agents of foreign influence" or simply, "foreign agents" (Fernandez-Powell 2024). While this language echoes neutral and may reflect standard administrative concerns, its political and social implications are far from benign and serve different purposes. This thesis analyzes how the proposed law constitutes a strategic effort by the Georgian Dream to limit the autonomy and rights of Civil Society Organizations (CSOs), define and vilify opposing voices, and erode democratic norms, ultimately positioning Georgia closer to authoritarian governance models, such as Russia, rather than its professed European aspirations (Zurabashvili 2023,1-2).

This thesis assesses how the Law on Foreign Influence in Georgia fits into a wider framework of legislative reforms that can facilitate democratic backsliding. The scope of this research focuses on two key areas: first, it offers a legal analysis of the draft law itself, including the justifications from government officials and the legal and symbolic parallels with similar legislations in Russia. Second, it explores discursive strategies used to justify the law and discredit CSOs, focusing on the use of hostile and stigmatizing language by the GD officials. Through a Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA)framework, this thesis dissects the narratives propagated by Georgian Dream and their impact on the legitimacy and functioning of civil

society actors. Particular attention is paid to a gradually shrinking space for CSO and increased stigmatization of NGOs, both of which affect Georgia's Democratization and Europezation processes.

Considering that there are similar laws and legal reforms present in multiple countries, including Russia, there is a growing body of literature on democratic erosion in Eastern Europe and Post-Soviet Space (Haider 2024). In Georgia's case, the literature, since the proposition and the adoption of this law, concentrates on falsified elections and physical violence during the protests. Since documenting the connection between language and power is complicated, the focus is shifted towards actions that are more easily monitored and more frequently observed internationally (Levitsky and Ziblatt 2018). This thesis aims to bridge that gap by situating Georgia's legislative developments within the broader context of authoritarian legalism and democratic decline.

From a CDA approach, this thesis castigates the proposed law as a mechanism for CSO repression and analyzes how its legal and symbolic nature impacts Georgia's democratic standing in a current political climate. As the country continues to navigate its path toward EU integration, how it treats its civil society, the key pillars for democracy, will serve as both an indicator of its democratic path and a determinant of its geopolitical trajectory.

METHODOLOGY

1. Key Definitions

For a proper analysis, it is important to suggest definitions of some terms within the research question that will be discussed frequently. In this study, democratic backsliding is defined as an incremental state-led eradication process of socio-political institutions that preserve the existing democracy, including, but not limited to, restrictions on freedom of expression, erosion of free and fair elections, etc(Wunsch and Blanchard 2023,279).

The following key term is the Civil Society Organizations, which is rather vague and can be up to interpretation. According to Pokleba, Civil society organizations are independent, non-governmental, and non-profit actors that expedite civic participation, promote government accountability and transparency, and serve as key pillars of democratic governance (Pokleba 2016,237). This research assumes that any legal or rhetorical framework that diminishes the legitimacy of CSOs poses a risk to democratic resilience (Pokleba 2016, 237-238). Lastly, the term 'contribute to,' as referred to in the research questions, implies the facilitation of backsliding, signifying that it is not the sole cause but rather a catalyst ("CONTRIBUTE | English Meaning - Cambridge Dictionary," n.d.).

2. Research Approach

This thesis adopts a mixed research approach rooted in critical discourse analysis (CDA) to explore how Georgia's Law *on Transparency of Foreign Influence* contributes to democratic backsliding by actively redefining civil society organizations (CSOs) as potential threats to

national sovereignty and "Georgianism". ² Rather than analyzing the law exclusively as a legislative tool, this thesis analyzes it as a discursive tool, which plays a crucial role in shaping public perception and validating raising authoritarian practices under the pretext of transparency, security, national interests, and sovereignty (Zurabashvili 2023).

CDA offers a beneficial framework when examining the connection between language and politics. Building on the work of scholars such as Korneli Kakachia, Shalva Dzebisashvili, and Teun van Dijk, along with reports from V-Dem and Freedom House, this method allows for a multi-layered analysis of how political actors use rhetoric, metaphors, and linguistic structures to construct ideological narratives.

In Georgia's hybrid political regime, where democratic and authoritarian logics frequently converge, CDA enables a closer reading of how official, legal language facilitates the restriction of civic space without overtly, directly, and visibly violating democratic norms (Pokleba 2016, 236). This thesis has analyzed the law through technical context and symbolic, discursive weight. In this way, the adoption of this law is positioned as a defense mechanism against the CSOs, which are positioned as threats to national security and sovereignty.

3. Document Selection

To analyze the matter, the empirical material for this study consists of various forms of qualitative data. Firstly, this thesis explored the purposive sample documents mainly produced between 2023-2024. The primary sources include the original and amended versions of the Law on Transparency of Foreign Influence, as well as official commentary from parliamentary debates, committee meetings, and briefings. In addition to these texts, this thesis analyzes speeches, public statements, and interviews from Georgian Dream (GD) officials, particularly those in roles relevant to national security, foreign policy, and legislative affairs. This is

4

² Georgianism- ქართველობა, fight for preservation of Traditions, Language and Faith

important for showcasing the argument that the Georgian Dream (GD) has been consecutively making.

To complement these state-produced narratives, the study also analyzes responses from civil society actors and international organizations. These mainly include statements, press releases and written reports from NGOs, human rights bodies, and European Union institutions that either contest or contextualize the law. Furthermore, for more general clarification of the situations, I have looked at the V-DEM Data, Freedom House and Georgian Governance Index (GGI) 2024 report. The documents selected all contain language that directly or indirectly frame the law, justifies its need, or challenges its legitimacy. They were chosen based on their relevance to the research question, their accessibility, and their capacity to reveal discursive strategies used to portray CSOs in either supportive or delegitimizing terms. Since this research includes official GD documents, as well as Civil Society Responses, it offers a broad enough perspective for understanding the issue.

This thesis also compares the narratives used by the government officials after the adoption of the law in Georgia and Russia. For the comparative study, it analyzed the laws itself, as well as research papers on the matter. Lastly, this thesis includes an interview with the Russian Human Rights defender, who preferred to remain anonymous.

4. Identifying Problematic Language

Problematic or ideologically charged language is identified through close reading of multiple materials. Specific attention is given to rhetorical strategies such as metaphor, repetition, and binary oppositions, for example, showcasing the contrast between "foreign" and "national," "transparent" and "Opaque," or "national and unpatriotic." The analysis explores how these discursive tools invalidate civil society actors while enhancing the state's authority (Tolordava 2024,15). This process involves identifying emotionally loaded phrases, narratives of guised

hate speech, and framings that implicitly or explicitly link foreign influence with unpatriotic and against national security.

This thesis also pays special attention to the subtleties of language in Legal reforms that, in reality, conceal the damaging authoritarian political agenda. For example, calls for "transparency" and "accountability" may align with democratic norms on the surface yet function as a complete facade for state control (Krupskiy 2023). The analysis is, therefore, attentive not just to what is said but to how it is said and the political effects of its saying.

5. Analytical Framework

The analytical framework follows Teun A. Van Dijk 's CDA model (Dijk 2015). First, the texts and materials are chosen based on their language and implications. Second, discursive practice is considered by exploring how the texts are produced, circulated, and received, specifically within the framework of political speeches and civil society reactions. Finally, the broader socio-political context is incorporated to understand how these discourses indicate and replicate power dynamics within Georgia's current political standing, including its path toward the European Union.

This analytical framework approach allows for the analysis of theories regarding democratic backsliding and the CSO-State relationships in Georgia, as well as legitimization through discourse analysis.

6. Reliability and Limitations

All the sources and data used are publicly available and accessible. Legal texts and government speeches are drawn from the official web pages and the GD's social media. Correspondingly, political statements are sourced from various verified media outlets, party press releases, and official government websites. Civil society responses are obtained directly from NGO

websites, international human rights organizations, various reputable online libraries, and online reports from numerous democracy and political institutes. The interview was conducted in English to preserve linguistic nuance and avoid misinterpretation. However, the corresponding wanted to stay anonymous for safety purposes.

Nevertheless, it should be acknowledged that political discourse is fluid and context-country dependent, so certain meanings and discursive developments surrounding the law can be changed accordingly. Furthermore, the body of literature is interpretative and may be influenced by the researcher's positionality, e.g., their personal beliefs and views. These limitations are mitigated by triangulating sources and underpinning interpretations in contextual knowledge and established scholarly frameworks.

CONTEXT

Providing historical and political context is essential for a thorough analysis; however, this thesis will not delve into the full historical account. Instead, this chapter offers a concise yet comprehensive overview of the 12-year rule of the Georgian Dream (GD), highlighting the institutional and legislative developments that signaled early signs of democratic backsliding.

The party, officially Georgian Dream-Democratic Georgia (GD), was founded in 2012 by Oligarch Bidzina Ivanishvili, who acquired significant affluence in Russia during the 1990s. His wealth and a growing frustration toward the ruling United National Movement (UNM) party contributed to GD's electoral victory in October 2012(Górecki 2024, 1). Although the party's agenda emphasized strong ties with the West, it opposed complete political alignment, maintaining a narrative of cooperation without subjugation (Górecki 2024, 2).

Despite the party's stance on complete westernization, GD's rule has been marked with politically successful and internationally recognized decisions, including strengthened EU cooperation, Visa-free entry into the Schengen area, and granting candidate status for the EU in 2023(Górecki 2024, 3). However, despite all the successful stories, subtle authoritarian tendencies were evident. In 2014, GD initiated criminal proceedings against former President Mikheil Saakashvili, actions widely perceived by the opposition and West as politically motivated retaliation (Górecki 2024, 3). Furthermore, ahead of the 2016 elections, the Georgian government intensified its campaign against the United National Movement (UNM) by publicly airing footage of torture allegedly conducted under the previous administration, began tolerating attacks on opposition offices, and branded the UNM as a "criminal organization" (Górecki 2024, 3). Additionally, Tbilisi court froze the assets of the opposition-aligned Rustavi

2 TV, raising concerns over judicial politicization and media freedom. The attacks on the opposition were seen as the first step away from Democracy (Górecki 2024, 3).

According to the European Parliament's reports in 2022, which assessed the implementation of the EU-Georgia Association Agreement from 2020-2022, there was a clear regression in democratic reforms in Georgia, mainly stemming from attacks and arrests of opposition leaders, nevertheless, due to the overwhelming public support for the EU accession, Georgia was granted Candidate Status on December 14, 2023 (Górecki 2024,5).

Although GD leaders celebrated the development and widely promoted it on social media, democratic concerns persisted, particularly regarding Georgia's neutrality towards the Ukraine-Russia war (Kakachia, Kakhishvili and Samkharadze 2024, 4). The impartiality towards Russia and critical language towards NATO and the EU shown by the GD officials, including the former Prime Minister, Irakli Garibashvili, had a symbolic meaning and demonstrated subtle yet growing affection towards Russia ("PM Garibashvili: 'If Ukraine Defeats Russia, What Does It Need NATO Membership For?'" 2023).

The ideological shifting from the West, culminating with the Foreign Agents law, accompanied by the "Global War Party" narrative, showed clear signs of democratic backsliding in the country (Kakachia, Kakhishvili and Samkharadze 2024, 4-5). The actions taken by the GD since the beginning of the war in Ukraine have shown multiple signs of Russian influence. Furthermore, the praise of the foreign agent's law by Russian officials indicates a growing Russian sympathy, which, according to scholars, equates to a rapid decline of democratic principles in Georgia ("Russian State Duma Chairman Praises Georgian Dream's Foreign Agents Bill" 2024).

The Georgian reality, which, after the collapse of the Soviet Union, was anticipated to have been democratic, revealed the nature of an extremely politicized organizational framework susceptible to more governmental reconfiguration across the entire bureaucratic scheme based on individualistic principles and loyalty (Dzebisashvili 2024, 190).

LITERATURE REVIEW

1. Democratic Backsliding:

Democratic backsliding refers to the deliberate weakening of democratic institutions, norms, and practices by an increasingly dominant executive (Wunsch and Blanchard 2023, 278-280) It is not necessarily marked by rapid regime change but rather a subtle erosion of democratic principles and institutions (Bermeo 2016, 6).

Wunsch and Blanchard define a framework for analyzing democratic safeguards, categorizing them into vertical, diagonal, and horizontal dimensions (Wunsch and Blanchard 2023, 281). Vertical safeguards refer to the integrity and operation of electoral processes, including voter turnout and the formal functioning of elections. Diagonal safeguards focus on protecting and promoting fundamental freedoms, such as freedom of expression and association, in conjunction with maintaining a free and independent media. Horizontal safeguards, alternatively, refer to the institutional independence of key branches of government, notably the legislature and judiciary, ensuring their capacity to act without undue influence or interference (Wunsch and Blanchard 2023, 281-283) All these principles comprise a democratic state, and a process of democratic backsliding threatens such safeguards (Wunsch and Blanchard 2023, 295-296). Furthermore, as Marez. et al. note that the process of backsliding gradually starts with an active attack on Media freedom and CSOs and eventually extends to subversion of free and fair elections (Wunsch and Blanchard 2023, 281).

Furthermore, Nancy Bermeo identifies six mechanisms of democratic backsliding, most notably "executive aggrandizement" and "strategic harassment and manipulation" (Bermeo 2016, 10-13). These mechanisms refer to executives in power gradually weakening the opposing institutions, perfectly describing the current political climate in Georgia. These

mechanisms often operate legally through reforms or new laws that appear merely bureaucratic but are politically motivated, which is precisely concerning the Foreign Influence Law (Bermeo 2016, 10-13).

Building upon Bermeo's conceptualization, scholars such as Levitsky and Ziblatt (2018), in the book "How Democracies Die: What History reveals about our future," analyze that modern autocrat hide in plain sight, deconstructing democracy slowly, often under the pretext of legal and bureaucratic reforms (Levitsky and Ziblatt 2018). The erosion of democracy is especially evident in hybrid regimes or electoral democracies, namely, Georgia, where democratic institutions exist but are prone to political manipulation (V-Dem Institute 2025). One more fact worth mentioning is the abuse of office, which results from monopolized state institutions and agencies that operate coordinately and give rise to reduced political participation and corruption (Dzebisashvili 2023,181).

Moreover, Waldner and Lust (2018) theorize backsliding as a process driven by organizational and agency-centered factors, encompassing weak rule of law, polarized societies, and leaders willing to trade democratic legitimacy for short-term political gains (Waldner and Lust 2018, 95, 96-97). In relation, Wunsch and Blanchard argue that democratic erosion often inordinately targets watchdog institutions, including the judiciary, free media, and CSOs (Wunsch and Blanchard 2023, 292).

Therefore, the Foreign Influence Law can be seen as a legal representation of executive "aggrandizement." By actively targeting CSOs under the pretext of transparency, the government interprets democratic participation and accountability as national threats, fulfilling the backsliding criteria not through coups or violence but through legality obscured in populist rhetoric (Bermeo 2016).

2. Civil Society Organizations

Civil societies are imperative constituents for properly functioning democratic governance. As Pokleba argues, social capital and transparent public participation are paramount for collective efficacy and fostering trust (Pokleba 2016,237). CSOs act as intermediaries between the state and the public, offering services, advocacy, mobilization, and rights protection, especially for marginalized communities (Diamond 1994, 5).

Larry Diamond (1994) identifies four key roles for CSOs in democratic states: constraining state power, fostering democratic values, boosting civic engagement, and endorsing social equity. These organizations provide a space for dissent, compromises, and alternative policy solutions (Diamond 1994,5-8) Consequently, debilitating them is tantamount to weakening democratic resilience and democracy itself.

In the process of autocratization, CSOs are usually actively demonized and scapegoated in the public eye due to their active criticism of the government (Weller 2024, 11). Since they are the main opposing power fighting for democracy and holding moral and social legitimacy, CSOs are targeted actively, and the incidents of large-scale intimidation towards individual members also increase significantly (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024).

In Georgia, CSOs have played an important role in election monitoring, legal aid, minority rights advocacy, and anti-corruption (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024). Their foreign funding has been essential due to the scarcity of domestic resources (Haider 2024, 6). The Foreign Influence Law, by requiring them to register as "organizations carrying the interests of a foreign power," delegitimizes their work and rhetorically aligns them with foreign interference (Kakachia, Kakhishvili, and Samkharadze 2024, 3).

3. Foreign Agents Laws and Legal Repressions: From Russia to Georgia

Since the 2000s, several countries have proposed specific laws to elevate state controls over governmental or non-governmental institutions, especially those receiving funding and participating in international advocacy networks (Haider 2024, 2). Most notable was the "foreign agents' law," introduced in Russia in 2012 and has served as a prototype ever since. The Law actively limits NGOs' capacities, which receive more than 20% of their funding from abroad, to operate properly and fulfill their mission, mainly in advocacy and human rights (Green 2024). The term carries a connotation of espionage and betrayal, effectively branding civil society as suspicious (Tolordava 2024, 14).

Stuvøy (2020) explores the legalistic turn in autocratization, showing how governments increasingly use administrative and legal measures to repress opposition. These laws can be impactful: they decrease foreign funding, discourage public participation, and increase general and self-censorship among activists (Stuvøy 2020,1104). Even if not strictly imposed, such laws significantly impact the operating environment for CSOs, particularly regarding funding (Haider 2024, 4).

In a regional comparative study, Rutzen (2015) discusses that the narrative framing of CSOs as "foreign agents" is part of a broader governmental strategy to reclaim sovereignty and limit liberal-democratic values framed as Western ideas (Rutzen 2015, 29). This corresponds closely with the Georgian government's plan, which argues that CSOs are ambassadors of the West, trying to influence domestic politics and governmental strategies (Gozalishvili et al., 2024, 36).

The legislation does not prohibit foreign funding but bureaucratizes it, making the opposition time-consuming and expensive (Krupskiy 2023). Georgia is a clear example of such a strategy:

by establishing a registry, imposing theoretical sanctions, and enabling surveillance, the government can censor and scrutinize actively.

4. International Norms and Norm Erosion

Georgia, long considered a success story of post-Soviet democratization, is now in a gradual autocratization process (V-Dem Institute 2025). By adopting undesired legal reforms and policies, the Georgian government has been openly castigated by the EU and the USA (Fernandez-Powell 2024). However, in line with Kelley and Simmons' (2015) work on norm diffusion, Georgia's shift illustrates how states can selectively borrow from international repertoires, adopting a form of legality while undermining its spirit (Kelley and Simmons 2015, 56-57, 68).

5. Framing, Populism, and the Enemy Within

A useful theoretical lens here is the populist logic of antagonism, articulated by scholars like Busby, Gubler and Hawkins (Busby, Gubler, and Hawkins 2019). Populist leaders often construct political identity through showing the discrepancy between the "corrupt elite" versus "the people" (Dzebisashvili 2023, 179) In hybrid regimes, this narrative is extended to NGOs and CSOs, who are framed as elites in disguise, domestically unaccountable, externally funded and against national interests (Tolordava 2024, 17).

The Foreign Influence Law hence becomes a populist instrument: by targeting CSOs, the government appears to protect national sovereignty and moral identity, even as it clearly poses a threat to democracy in Georgia (Kakachia, Kakhishvili, and Samkharadze 2024, 7).

In conjunction with this antagonizing strategy, Kriesi and Pappas (2015) analyze how populist parties often adopt anti-democratic policies and portray them as reflections of the will of the people (Pappas and Kriesi 2015, 318, 324-325). The guised "democratization" process towards

transparency, which is in reality a clear autocratic step in Georgia and is guised as a step towards sovereignty, ends up shrinking civic space (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024).

CHAPTER ONE: CIVIL SOCIETY ORGANIZATIONS AND THE STATE

CSOs and non-state actors play a crucial role in preserving democracy and warning the international community to Georgia's backsliding process (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024). As they are seen as the biggest threats to far-right governments like the GD, the ruling party has attacked them by adopting the law on transparency that requires enhanced bureaucratic cooperation and can be heavily fined for non-compliance (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024).

1. Foreign Influence Law: Provisions and Implications

Under the current law on Foreign Transparency, media and NGOs that receive more than 20% of their funding from abroad must register as organizations acting in the interest of a foreign power (Green 2024). This is determined by whether they received funds either directly or indirectly from a foreign power, from another organization that was funded by a foreign power, or if the source of the income is unknown (Parliament of Georgia 2024).

The Georgian Law on Transparency of Foreign Influence includes articles legally limiting the working possibilities for CSOs. The law also includes vague language that can be interpreted according to the government's needs, leaving room for damaging and restricting speculations for CSOs (Krupskiy 2023).

This section will explore how specific law provisions function politically and discursively to restrict civil societies.

1.1 Article 4 – Registration Requirements & Stigmatization

Article 4 mandates that CSOs that receive over 20% of their funding from abroad must register with the Ministry of Justice (Parliament of Georgia 2024, art. 4). The article does not directly

use degrading language toward CSOs; however, when referring to them as "organizations carrying out the interests of a foreign power", it automatically and symbolically aligns civil society with espionage and foreign manipulation (Krupskiy 2023).

The registration procedure signals to the public that foreign-supported NGOs are inherently suspect. While the officially declared intent of the law is transparency, the political messaging, especially from GD officials, positions transparency to protect national sovereignty from Western propaganda. Consequently, if CSOs are being funded from the West, they are associated with the propagators (Tolordava 2024,14). The stigmatization is a deliberate step from the government aimed at restricting the abilities of CSOs (Tolordava 2024,14). If, as claimed by the government, the main aim of the law was transparency, it could have been achieved without deliberately attacking CSOs and their social status. The Australian law of foreign influence (FIRSA) is a clear example of such practice. Since the label "foreign" hinders foreign funding and is stigmatizing, CSOs in Australia are exempt from the label of foreign agent or influence and are under the protection of Charitable Organizations Act (Zurabashvili 2023,6).

1.2 Article 8 – Monitoring, Oversight and Selective Enforcement

To identify organizations pursuing the interests of a foreign power, or to check compliance with any of the requirements of the law, article 8 allows authorized individuals from the Ministry of Justice to control CSOs, review documentation, and request financial data (Parliament of Georgia 2024, art.8). This article lacks any requirement for prior judicial approval or objective criteria for provoking such investigations. While technically permissible under Georgian law, this absence creates potential for selective enforcement and discrimination towards CSOs who oppose the legislation and the government (Phirtskhalashvili 2024).

According to the Georgian Institute of Politics (2024), the control of finances from abroad, erosion of civil rights, and institutional credibility are already deterring new initiatives, funding opportunities, and partnerships due to reputational concerns. Since Georgian CSOs rely heavily on funding from abroad, the restrictions with the funding and CSOs reluctance to register as foreign, poses a risk to their existence and could possibly result in their full liquidation (Haider 2024, 5). The scarcity of such organizations will threaten democratic standing of Georgia even more.

1.3 Article 9 – Sanctions and Penalties

According to Article 9, failure to comply with the law results in fines ranging from GEL 5,000 to GEL 25,000(Parliament of Georgia 2024, art.9). While administrative penalties are not unusual, their frequency, scope, and possible escalation create a climate of fear and uncertainty (Phirtskhalashvili 2024).

Although the Georgian government insists that these measures are about enforcing transparency, international observers, including the Venice Commission and OSCE/ODIHR, have expressed concern over their potential to undermine CSO rights and, hence, democratic standards (Kamilsoy et al. 2024, 2). Accordingly, these financial sanctions can be burdensome for CSOs that solely depend on Western funding and might result in the full or partial liquidation of the organization (Interview with the Human Rights Defender).

2. The Ambiguous Language Within the Law

Language as a powerful discursive tool can become the objective registry of vast accumulations of meaning and experience, which can then be preserved in time and can be harmful to certain entities, in this case, CSOs (Tolordava 2024, 15).

The term foreign power is defined in the law; however, none of the 10 articles attempt to clarify the term transparency.

When it comes to defining the term foreign influence, Article 3—foreign power—gives a rather substantial definition: "Foreign power under the law refers to any foreign government body, non-Georgian individual, organization, or company not established under Georgian law, or any type of group (like foundations, associations, or unions) created under foreign or international law(parliament of Georgia 2024, art.3) Even though the law provides some definitions, their ambiguous nature leaves much room for speculation. The intended space for "interpretation," though it appears non problematic, allows for more restrictions and limitations from the Government (Krupskiy 2023). According to linguist Marina Beridze, the language used in the law purposefully appears neutral and non-problematic (Tolordava 2024, 16). However, it carries harmful connotations that actively vilify the targeted groups, e.g., investors and CSOs (Tolordava 2024, 16). For example, in Article 2, subsection 1, the law subtly designated CSOs as "an organization pursuing interests of the foreign power". CSOs can be viewed as organizations that deliberately act in service of another country, threatening national sovereignty (Parliament of Georgia 2024, art.2).

The main function of this law is not only to regulate NGOs in a technical sense but also to actively stigmatize them as foreign, unpatriotic, and dangerous. The result is a narrowing of civic space, not only through direct legal reforms but also through the social and political narratives that the law enables (Kamilsoy and Tolordava 2024, 5, 17).

This reframing and focus on discourse align with the broader argument of this thesis: that language, symbolism, and strategic ambiguity can be as detrimental as legal enforcement when it comes to democratic backsliding (Krupskiy 2023). Georgia's law on foreign influence should

thus be understood not solely through the lens of legality but through its discursive and political effects on democratic governance.

3. Comparing Foreign Agents Laws: Russia, Georgia and CSOs

Many CSO members in Georgia have argued that the Georgian version of the foreign agent's law is similar to the Russian version (Interview with Human Rights Defender). This chapter aims to discuss recurring patterns between Russian and Georgian versions of the foreign agent's law, its implications for CSOs, and how they have adapted to modifying legislation.

3.1 Foreign Agents Law in Russia

Foreign agents' law in Russia was introduced in 2012, stipulating that if NGOs receive funding from abroad and are politically engaged in Russian politics, they must register as foreign agents (Stuvøy 2020, 1103). This step aimed to create a contextual bridge between legitimate and illegitimate organizations. This step allowed the government to prioritize organizations that were actively pro-government and did not directly oppose the automatization process that had been taking place in Russia (Stuvøy 2020, 1104-1105). The first version of the law was already very restrictive. Nevertheless, a more radical version was implemented in 2014, which legally permitted the government to register CSOs as foreign agents without their consent. The non-compliance resulted in significant fines and potential criminal charges (Stuvøy 2020, 1109). As of 2020, the law also targets individuals and informal organizations (Haider 2024, 4)

3.2 Implications for Civil Society Organizations

Due to the influence of the Soviet past and institutional and bureaucratic norms, the Russian pathway to democratization has become a role model of failed democracy for Georgia, which,

due to its political and economic fluidity, is prone to be influenced easily (Dzebisashvili 2023, 179). The following chapter discusses the law's impact on CSOs in Russia.

3.2.1 Legal and Institutional Challenges

Many CSOs, particularly those focused on human rights and advocacy, have voluntarily foregone foreign funding to avoid the stigmatizing label, which would impair international funding opportunities (Haider 2024, 10). This decision, however, has often led to firing staff, program cuts, or even complete liquidation, as seen with the Moscow Helsinki Group (Haider 2024, 6). Some NGOs have fought back through legal challenges, and while court victories can result in exemption from the foreign agent registry, litigation demands significant time, resources, and money (Haider 2024, 7). Some NGOs had to restructure entirely, shifting to forprofit models or adopting informal organizational forms to escape severe legal constraints (Haider 2024, 12-13). This shift has coincided with the rise of grassroots, citizen-led initiatives focused on local, everyday issues (Haider 2024, 9). Furthermore, registered foreign agents are subject to significant bureaucratic requirements that deplete much time and resources that could otherwise have been directed at the organization's core issues and project implementation (Haider 2024, 6).

3.2.2 Funding Diversification

As government grants are highly competitive and often include state-led sanctions, many NGOs have turned to alternative funding opportunities, which rely primarily on crowdfunding, income generation, and member donations, with various forms of innovative financing emerging in recent years (Haider 2024, 11). However, due to the stigmatization, CSOs lost many partners, including those from organizations affiliated with government agencies, since the status of "foreign agent" was toxic from the very beginning, and state-affiliated actors were

afraid to interact with "foreign agents" (Interview with the Russian human Rights Defender by tata Varadashvili 2025).

3.2.3 Compliance

Adaptation and compliance may differ based on the resources of individual NGOs. In some cases, NGOs have shifted from advocacy to service delivery, aiming to appear less politically threatening. Weaker organizations dissolved to avoid penalties, only to reconstitute under new identities later (Haider 2024, 2, 13). Meanwhile, other NGOs have decided to comply and closely cooperate with the state, raising concerns about the future role of CSOs. The close connection with the government risks turning independent civic actors into tools of authoritarian government (Haider 2024, 14-15).

4. Framing Politics: Georgia and Russia

Since adopting the foreign agent's law, Georgian government officials have actively targeted the West and criticized ambassadors for various reasons (Gozalishvili et al., n.d,28). For example, Chairman of the Parliament, Shalva Papuashvili, during the briefing on February 10th, urged the West and ambassadors to talk about the changing world, where foreign funding and donors must be transparent and public for the interests of the Georgian people and openly discuss how the money was used to destabilize Georgia (Papuashvili 2024,2:40-3:00). GD officials also repeatedly emphasized the threat posed by the so-called "global war party," which they claim the West is trying to drag Georgia into (Kakachia, Kakhishvili, and Samkharadze 2024,2, 4-5). On the official Facebook page, Shalva Papuashvili shared a photo statement on April 30th, highlighting the importance of peace while subtly attacking the West for allegedly interfering with it (Papuashvili 2025). The tactic of vilifying the West is actively used in Russia as well (Krupskiy 2023). Russian President Putin, on the first anniversary of the start of the

war in Ukraine, officially labeled the West as "scums and traitors, trying to poison the fatherland" (Reuters 2022).

The Georgian Far-Right party has actively demonstrated the logic of Russian anti-western discourse, which mainly serves the Russian strategic interests. The GD has been undermining constitutionally based pro-western aspirations by castigating the West, disparaging liberal and Western values, and attempting to convince Georgians that Europe is futile (Gozalishvili et al., n.d, 29.). Government officials have been mimicking the language of Russian officials, actively equating Europe to losing traditional identity and values and promoting LGBTQIA+ propaganda (Tolordava 2024, 1, 17). The similarities between Russia and Georgia, as well as the "borrowed" narrative is a result of the fact that new democracies, like Georgia often experience common pathologies that are inherited from the former colonial occupiers (Dzebisashvili 2023, 183). Certainly, the instrumentalization of identity related topics to vilify civil society echoes Soviet-era practices (Tolordava 2024, 17).

5. Legal Vagueness in Foreign Agent Laws

The Foreign Agents Law shows alarming similarities between the tactics and language practiced by the GD and Russian "duma," as well as Russia's influence on legal documents.

The most considerable similarity between the two existing legislation is the vague language. Both laws have confusing and ambiguous definitions for "political activity" and "foreign funding/financing" (Interview with the Human Rights defender). The active use of the word foreign, especially in this context, could be interpreted as "spy" or "traitor," especially when endorsed by Government representatives (Krupskiy 2023). The legislation includes an unclear and overbroad definition of political activities, allowing for arbitrary and selective use of the law. It does not distinguish between advocacy and partisan political activity (Krupskiy 2023).

Furthermore, vague language makes it challenging to formulate a position on the side of the defense. As a result, the fate of the person accused of being a foreign agent depends only on the biased, corrupt judicial body whose work is designed to legitimize the position of executive authorities and government (Krupskiy 2023).

5.1 Shaping civil Society Through Funding

As discussed above, one of the consequences of such a law in Russia for CSOs was the forced close cooperation with the government. A similar scenario is taking place in Georgia. According to Georgia Today, The GD has planned to establish a special fund for governmental grants, which will be distributed among the NGOs that comply with the governmental interests and are loyal while taking all the measures to silence critical voices (Today 2025). This step, as seen in the Russian case, is a direct attack on the objectivity of NGOs and the purpose they are supposed to serve advocate for the rule of law and transparency and challenge the government.

6. Assessing Georgia's Democratic Decline

Although there are some key legal differences, there are similarities between the law itself and how and in what way the government endorses it to attack the CSOs directly. The comparison is important to draw patterns between Russia, an already autocratic state, and Georgia, where democratic backsliding could potentially lead to authoritarianism. According to V-Dem Democracy Report 2025, Georgia is in an active process of autocratization(V-Dem Institute 2025). Its democratic governance score has also decreased significantly from 41.65 to 32.65/100 (Georgian Governance Index Report 2024). The deterioration process can be seen because of Russian Influence and interference: politically, physically, or economically (V-Dem Institute 2025).

6.1 Closing NGOs and Repressions

According to the Russian news agency TASS, between 2020 and 2023, the Russian Ministry of Justice reported an almost 50% decrease in NGOs funded from abroad. The constant bureaucratic struggles, legal pressure, and stricter regulations for funding impacted the general situation of CSOs. It all started in 2012 with the law's introduction of foreign agents ("Number of Branches of Foreign NPOs in Russia Has Halved since 2020, 2024). It should be emphasized that no NGOs were liquidated or shut down in the Georgian case, but this was solely because of international criticism, internal protests, and opposition. Furthermore, an active tactic also being used in Russia is physical violence towards CSO representatives (Human Rights Watch 2024). According to the Georgian Governance Index (GGI), in 2024, there was a magnified number of assault cases of large-scale intimidation and physical violence targeting opposition politicians and civil rights activists (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024). Such treatment of opposition and CSO members goes against democratic principles and is a direct attack on freedom of expression and media, as well as serious human rights violation (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024).

6.2 Georgia's International Standing Post-Legislation

Due to the reintroduction of the foreign influence law, Georgia's international standing and reputation have been negatively influenced. The Open Government Partnership (OGP) ceased Georgia's membership because of legislative actions aimed at sabotaging civil liberties and fundamental rights (Georgia Institute of Politics 2024). The suspension was a serious regression for Georgia's transparent and democratically governed future. Furthermore, the EU has stopped Georgia's integration process until the democratic rights of CSO are reconsidered by the GD (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024).

These political steps from international partners clearly signal a failure to meet international expectations and emphasize the scarcity of democratic practices in the current Georgian climate. Georgia's political, economic, and social isolation from its European partners can be seen as a result of active Russian interference in Georgian politics (Kakabadze and Kakachia 2025, 14). As the Georgian government's relations with the West become more deleterious, Moscow has signaled its intent to normalize relations with Tbilisi by actively commenting on multiple political events acclaiming GD (Kakabadze and Kakachia 2025, 14)

CHAPTER TWO: DELEGITIMIZATION THROUGH POLITICAL LANGUAGE

In political systems where forms of repression can generate international and domestic backlash, the use of language and discourse become primary instruments of power and public manipulation, both from governmental and non-governmental sectors (Tolordava 2024, 15). In Georgia, the discourse surrounding the Law on Transparency of Foreign influence reveals how rhetorical and language strategies are employed to construct civil society as a threat.

This chapter analyzes how the language used by GD officials, and press releases to frame CSOs as unpatriotic, foreign-aligned, and disruptive to national unity.

1. Nationalism and Sovereignty

The main government rhetorical tactic is using nationalism and sovereignty as the cores of the Georgian state. Officials frequently invoke the language of "foreign intervention", "Global war party" to undermine CSOs, especially those working in human rights and minority advocacy (Kakachia, Kakhishvili, and Samkharadze 2024, 2-4). For instance, PM Irakli Kobakhidze's speech in April 2024, which was shared on the official Facebook page as well, emphasized the need to protect the national sovereignty and interests of Georgian people (Kobakhidze 2024). His exact quote was:" Georgian traditions, faith and national identity had to be saved from ideological infiltration disguised as civil society"(Kobakhidze 2024). The deliberate use of such strong, and key words recasted and framed CSOs and the main investors in their work: the west as enemies of the state (Kakachia, Kakhishvili, and Samkharadze 2024, 3). Furthermore, during his visit at Conservative Political action Conference (CPAC), he encouraged government leaders to protect centuries old traditions from the dangerous liberal identity, mainly implying CSOs (Tolordava 2024, 17). On April 3rd, Kakha Kaladze, Mayor

of Tbilisi, during an interview that was later shared as a photo on Georgian Dream's official Facebook page, proudly claimed, "For the Georgian Dream party, what mattered most was the Georgian people and the country, not the West or the United States" (Kaladze 2025).

The nationalism argument was also used in August 2024, when an official GD page published a statement in which the 2024 parliamentary election was described as a referendum where the Georgian people must finally decide whether they choose war or peace, moral degradation or traditional values, Georgia's subjugation to external powers or an independent sovereign state (Tolordava 2024, 15).

These rhetorical framings can be seen as a result of Georgia's historically rooted vulnerability to external domination and as the idea of external influence is disliked by the majority of the population, it is used to present CSOs as contemporary instruments for such interference (Jorjoliani and Chivadze 2025).

2. The 'Enemy Within' Narrative

The Georgian Dream has actively been using rather common populist rhetoric tactics, namely creation of binary opposition: common people versus the corrupt elite, or in this case, external threat. In Georgia this narrative is fueled by depicting CSOs as elitist, foreign funded and disconnected from reality (Dzebisashvili 2023, 179). On February 6th, the official GD Facebook page shared a picture, depicting the current PM, Irakli Kobakhidze, who says:" No one can raise a hand against the Georgian state, more than four hundred people who are trying to create some problems for four million people. Therefore, the state will protect its positions and interests as a matter of principle" (Kobakhidze 2025). This clearly illustrates how GD officials are trying to create a diversion between CSOs and the remaining population. This sort of binary positioning augments the chances of public dissatisfaction towards the CSOs and weakens their credibility. Furthermore, it also pressures civilians to choose between national

loyalty and civil participation (Tolordava 2024, 15). The tactic was and is still being used in Russia, where civil society actors are portrayed as puppers of western interest and a threat to national, Russian sovereignty (Interview with the Human Rights defender).

3. Media and Repetition

State-affiliated Media in Georgia played a significant role in upholding the same narrative as the GD. Government funded News Channel, TV Imedi, on its official Facebook page or in live actively associated CSOs with controversial topics, such as LGBTQIA+ rights, liberalism or anti-government protests (Kakachia, Kakhishvili, and Samkharadze 2024, 8). Moreover, they accused multiple western leaders, such as the ambassador of Germany, of plotting against the government with the opposition (TV IMEDI 2025). The active framing of CSOs and in this case, the west, the government tended to create a moral panic and influence the people (Kamilsoy et al. 2024).

The choice of words, such as "radical", "propaganda" reflects on a deliberate strategy of the government making it socially complicated to support CSOs (Barzegar, Powers and El Karhil 2016, 14-15). Citizens may begin to view NGOs not as facilitators of democracy, but as instigators of unrest.

The power and the detriment of the Georgian foreign influence law lies not only in its bureaucratic procedures, but also in its symbolic resonance. Through language, the law creates moral and political narratives in which CSOs are not the upholders of democracy, rather they are the enemies posing a threat to Georgian national sovereignty (Georgian Institute of Politics 2024). Language and framing, when used consecutively and consistently, are useful tools for democratic erosion.

4. Georgian Dream on CSO Restrictions

Though international pressure from the West has been substantial, the GD has still refused to take the issue of CSOs seriously, while simultaneously justifying the law itself. In November 2024, the current GD prime-minister Irakli Kobakhidze declared an official suspension of the EU integration process until 2028, thus the next parliamentary elections ("Georgia: Freedom in the World 2025 Country Report," n.d.). The suspension process was blamed on the EU and, according to prime minister Kobakhidze, "their politically bureaucratic nature towards Georgia" (Kobakhidze 2025). The key question is: how did government officials justify this clearly restrictive law, and in the process, strain relations with the West even further? The argument that was actively used by the government spokespeople, was always related to the importance of transparency and the roots of the funding received (Zurabashvili 2023, 1, 9-10). According to the GD officials, the funding for CSO members must be transparent, since it can potentially impact the sovereignty of the country and directly attack Georgia's national interests. Pursuant to the press release by the GD on April 22nd, 2024, GD officials subtly disparaged political opposition and CSO members, as well as the funding from abroad, with the following epithets: "intervention under the guise of religion, LGBT propaganda, drug propaganda, the discrediting of state institutions, radicalism, and so-called polarization" (Georgian Dream 2024).

The argument about transparency is closely tied to the upholding of traditional values, such as language and faith (Tolordava 2024, 14-15). And as a significant number of CSOs represent and protect the rights of queer people, Women and other marginalized groups, they do not necessarily fit into the category of governmentally desired or non-critical groups.

The criticism of the law by the opposition, civil society organizations, and international partners was framed as interference in Georgia's national identity and sovereignty, often

accompanied by the rhetorical question: "What do they have to hide" (Kucera 2024). In the press release on 22n of April, Georgian Dream used the following quote: "Let us say no to black money together, and say yes to transparency, the true European path, and an independent and sovereign Georgia!" (Georgian dream 2024).

One more tactic and argument that the GD was actively using was the comparison between the already existing transparency laws, such as Foreign Agents Registration Act (FARA) and drawing parallels to portray the adoption of the law as aligning with the 'real European' model of democracy (Zurabashvili 2023). However, due to international pressure, instead of the foreign influence law, in 2025 they adopted a "copy-pasted" version of the above-mentioned legislation. However, the analysis of the Georgian version of FARA goes beyond the scope of this thesis.

The selective legislation, which clearly targets only political opponents and CSO representatives, combined with the harsh, blaming language directed at them, further exacerbates the decline of democratic standards in Georgia (Interview with the Human Rights Defender).

CONCLUSION

The study aimed to analyze the influence of the law on transparency of foreign influence on civil society organizations and its broader implications for democratic standing of Georgia. Through a critical discourse analysis of the law's provisions and political context, the findings demonstrate that the legislation serves not merely as a tool for transparency, but as a mechanism for controlling CSOs (Stuvøy 2020, 1104). The strategic use of terms such as foreign, agent and influence, all of which carry negative connotations, allows for politically motivated interpretations that frame foreign funded CSOs as threats to national sovereignty (Krupskiy 2023). This narrative delegitimizes these institutions, fosters public suspicion and social division, hinders international support and significantly undermines civil society.

This study finds that the law's language is rhetorically and politically harmful, posing a serious threat to the effective functioning of CSOs (Tolordava 2024, 16). Furthermore, it is evident that GD's legislative strategy appears to target the last institutional mechanism capable of monitoring and challenging the democratic erosion of Georgia (Zurabashvili 2023, 10). The broader goal of GD goal is to create a guaranteed, non-competitive political environment, one that eliminates internal pressure from below, silences opposition, and only experiences limited external accountability (Zurabashvili 2023, 10).

The analysis of press releases, public speeches and interviews revealed that following the adoption of the legislation, GD officials have employed politically charged and damaging rhetoric. This language is aimed at weakening the operational capacity of CSOs while also eroding their credibility and reputation in the public eye (Interview with the Human Rights defender).

The findings also suggested that although CSOs have voiced strong opposition to the legislation, the general situation of civil society in Georgia can be considered weak and

fragmented internally. Ideological and personal divisions continue to hinder the formation of unified coalitions based on common values and formal rules (Pokleba 2016, 246). As a result, CSOs struggle to fully represent a cohesive social force capable of mobilizing meaningful institutional change to comprehend the repercussions of foreign agents' law, and its role in democratic backsliding (Pokleba 2016, 246). It is essential to recognize the scope of such legislation extends targeting only CSOs. It signifies a broader political shift aimed at silencing and neutralizing critical voices (Weller 2024, 11).

By highlighting the tactical use of language in Politics by GD to undermine CSOs, this study underscores the role political discourse plays in shaping and justifying authoritarian tendencies. Legislative action, when paired with hostile rhetoric, contribute significantly to the erosion of democratic principles.

This thesis calls for further research with the intersection of political language and democratic backsliding. As shown in the Georgian case, language is an instrument of power, and is a powerful tool used to discredit democracy's most critical actors: Civil society organizations.

APPENDIX A: TRANSLATED INTERVIEW QUOTES

Quote 1:
Translation (English)
For the Georgian Dream party, what mattered most was the Georgian people and the country,
not the West or the United States
Original(Georgian)
ყოველთვის ვიმოქმედებთ ისე. როგორც სჭირდება ჩვენს სამშობლოს და არა ისე და
არა ისე როგორც სხვა რომელიმე ქვეყნის ინტერესეზს
Quote 2:
Translation (English)
Intervention under the guise of religion, LGBT propaganda, drug propaganda, the discrediting
of state institutions, radicalism, and so-called polarization
Original (Georgian)
რელიგიური სარჩულით პოლიტიკური ინტერვენციის, ლგბტ-პროპაგანდის,
ნარკოტიკების პროპაგანდის, სახელმწიფო ინსტიტუტების დისკრედიტაციის,
რადიკალიზმისა და ე.წ. პოლარიზაციის დაფინანსებას
Quote 3:
Translation (English)

Let us say no to black money together, and say yes to transparency, the true European path, and an independent and sovereign Georgia

Original (Georgian)

ერთად ვუთხრათ არა - შავ ფულს და ერთად ვუთხრათ კი - გამჭვირვალობას, ჭეშმარიტ ევროპულ გზას, დამოუკიდებელ და სუვერენულ საქართველოს

APPENDIX B: INTERVIEW TRANSCRIPT

1. How would you describe the core legal differences between the Russian "foreign agents" law and the proposed one in Georgia?

If we talk about the Georgian law of 2024 in comparison with the current Russian law adopted in 2022, they have quite a lot of formal-legal differences. I will name only those that are, in my opinion, the main ones. However, it is important to realize that they have one major key similarity - both laws contradict the rule of law and are not democratic in their content and consequences (I will write more about this in my answer to your second question).

First, the Russian law uses the term "foreign agent", while the Georgian law of 2024 contains the term "an organization carrying out the interests of a foreign power". Despite the semantic identity of both concepts, the term "foreign agent" is still more stigmatizing, especially in the context of those societies that have a historical experience of pathological suspicion of everything 'foreign' and where the term "agent" is synonymous with traitor or spy.

Secondly, the grounds for inclusion of certain persons in the register of "foreign agents" in the Russian and Georgian legislation differ significantly. In Russia it is possible to become a foreign agent if a person receives support and (or) is under foreign influence in other forms and carries out activities, the types of which are established in the law. At the same time, foreign influence means provision of support and (or) influence on a person by a foreign source, including through coercion, persuasion and (or) other means. Support means provision of monetary funds and (or) other property to a person by a foreign source, as well as provision of organizational and methodological, scientific and technical assistance to a person by a foreign source, assistance in other forms. The list of activities that may lead to recognition as a "foreign agent" includes, inter alia, (A) political activities, understood extremely broadly and without

any clear criteria in the text of the law, (B) posting any information on the Internet for a wide range of users, (C) financing of the above activities, and others. In fact, the register of "foreign agents" includes individuals who have in one way or another demonstrated their disloyalty to the Kremlin or have been suspected of such disloyalty. This follows from the official reasons for including persons in the relevant register, which the Russian Ministry of Justice posts on its website (anti-war statements, criticism of the decisions of the Russian authorities, etc.).

The Georgian law of 2024 provided as a basis for inclusion in the register "receipt of more than 20% of an organization's income in the form of money and other property from a 'foreign power' during the year". Thus, the list of grounds for inclusion in the register in this case was significantly narrower than in the Russian law.

Third, the Russian and Georgian laws differ in the range of persons. The Russian law applies to organizations (commercial and non-commercial, Russian and foreign), public associations (without forming a legal entity), and individuals (regardless of citizenship or citizenship status). The Georgian law of 2024 only applies to NPOs and media organizations.

Fourth, the Russian law provides for a large list of prohibitions and restrictions on the activities of "foreign agents", including the prohibition to produce any information for minors, to engage in any educational and enlightening activities, to place advertisements on their information platforms, to organize and finance the organization of public events, and much more. The Georgian law of 2024 did not have such prohibitions.

Fifth, Russian law provides for criminal liability for non-compliance by "foreign agents" up to 5 years imprisonment. The Georgian law did not provide for criminal liability for violation of this legislation.

One can cite other differences between these laws, but in my opinion, the above are the main ones. For a more complete picture I provide here a link to the Venice Commission's opinion on the Georgian law of 2024 and I highly recommend to read it: https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-PI(2024)013-e.

As for the new law, which was adopted in Georgia in 2025 and is, as far as I can find from open sources, a textual copy of the American FARA, in my opinion, it makes no sense to compare it in terms of its content with the Russian law, and here is why. The text of the FARA law is much more democratic in its content than the text of the Russian law, and if the new Georgian law is an accurate translation of FARA, it may seem that it is also better than the Russian law. However, a mere translation of the text of a U.S. law drafted and operating in the American legal reality (where case law is in force and the significant interpretative powers of courts enable them to create law) does not automatically result in the same text of the law operating similarly in Georgia in a continental law system, with the inherent enforcement traditions of the Georgian legal reality. Moreover, the political context of the drafting and adoption of the law in Georgia also indicates that this law is likely to be applied primarily against NPOs and independent media, and will be more repressive in nature.

2. Do you see the Georgian draft law as directly modeled after the Russian version, or are there key distinctions?

The Georgian law of 2024 was rather borrowed from Hungary in terms of its text, namely, it repeated the Hungarian law of 2017 in many respects. This does not mean that this makes the Georgian law better, because the Hungarian law in 2020 was recognized as violating human rights and freedoms in accordance with the decision of the European Court of Justice. I will

provide a link to this decision below. As I mentioned in my answer to the first question, the Georgian law differs significantly from the Russian law in terms of text, however, they are very similar in essence, and both violate the rule of law. Neither the Georgian law nor the Russian law contains the key features of "agency activity", namely, they do not require proof that the agent acts in the interests of the principal (a foreign person), that such activity is the result of mutual consent of the agent and the principal for the agent to act in the interests of the principal, and neither of these laws requires proof that the agent acts under the control and direction of the principal. In other words, under both the Russian and Georgian laws of 2024, a person who does not carry out any "agency" activity, i.e. does not represent the interests of the principal, can be recognized as a "foreign agent". This is where the similarity of the Georgian and Russian law is manifested, and this is where their autocratic nature is manifested. Let me remind you that both laws were recognized by international experts (Venice Commission), and the Russian law was also recognized by the ECHR as legislative acts that contradict the fundamental principles of international law and violate human rights. To summarize, it can be noted that in terms of the letter of the law, the Georgian law differs from the Russian law, however, in its spirit and autocratic essence they are similar.

3. Do you view laws like this as part of a broader authoritarian legalism strategy?

How do they typically evolve over time, and do you think it contributes to democratic backsliding?

I am convinced that the "foreign agents" laws, designed along the lines of the Russian law, i.e. lacking clear criteria for agency activities, containing a large number of vague concepts and thus giving excessively broad powers to executive authorities, are part of a general trend of autocratic legalism. The proliferation of these initiatives in jurisdictions such as Russia,

Georgia, Kyrgyzstan, Hungary, Slovakia, Bulgaria, the Republic of Srpska, etc. normalizes the use of foreign influence transparency laws as a tool to combat political and civil opposition, and even more broadly against any disloyal actors, be they civil activists, NGOs or independent media. All these initiatives appear under the pretext of ensuring transparency of foreign influence, fighting corruption and protecting national interests. However, in fact, being "fake laws on foreign agents", these regulations are used to create unbearable working and living conditions for those who are included in the register of "foreign agents" on arbitrary grounds. Over time, these laws are being amended with new amendments, which are nibbling away more and more rights and freedoms from those included in the register. The Russian law in this sense is the most striking example - in 2012, when the law was first introduced, it did not provide for the kind of prohibitions that exist now and did not apply to individuals and media. Today "foreign agents" in Russia, as I have already mentioned, cannot teach and educate, organize public events, place advertisements, freely receive income from creative activity and engage in many other activities. Russian deputies are constantly coming up with more and more initiatives to tighten the laws, including tougher liability for their violation. An important feature of the development of these laws is the hate speech used by the authorities against "foreign agents", which is aimed at dehumanizing and stigmatizing them. In the conditions of creating a negative public background around "agents", it is not difficult to toughen the legislation. In general, it can be said that such a scheme can be effectively applied in any jurisdiction where such autocratic legislation exists. Given this, I am convinced that the development and proliferation of such laws leads to democratic backsliding and autocratization.

4. In your experience, what have been the most damaging legal consequences of the Russian law on civil society organizations (CSOs)?

In my opinion, the most painful consequences of the application of the law on "foreign agents" for Russian NGOs were the following. Firstly, additional financial costs of preparing reports for the Ministry of Justice of Russia, including expenses for auditors' services, as well as time costs. This was compounded by the need to divert part of the NCO's staff to physically prepare the reports, which resulted in the NCO's core activities (project implementation) being hampered. Second, NPOs were stigmatized - they lost many partners, including those from organizations affiliated with government agencies, since the status of "foreign agent" was toxic from the very beginning and state-affiliated actors were afraid to interact with "foreign agents". Third, the risks of administrative liability, including liquidation risks due to the slightest violations of the requirements of the law on "foreign agents", have significantly increased for NCOs included in the register. Fourth, all of the above made it impossible to continue receiving foreign funding without hindrance, so many NCOs decided to refuse it, but even this did not save many NCOs from being included in the register. Thus, the law created a toxic environment around foreign funding and put many NCOs in the position of having to choose between continuing their work, receiving foreign grants and facing significant risks of inclusion in the register of "foreign agents", or refusing foreign funding and facing financial difficulties, curtailing some of their projects and laying off staff. Some NCOs have even decided to liquidate themselves, unwilling to work under such conditions. You can look for academic articles on this subject (consequences for NCOs) - they are available in online libraries if you have access.

5. What legal or civic strategies have proven effective in resisting the Russian Law, and could they be applied in Georgia?

I am afraid that the Russian law was originally formulated in such a way as to deprive civil society of effective protection from its action. Any law filled with a large number of vague concepts gives virtually unlimited discretion to the executive branch. In the case of Russia, this is the Ministry of Justice, which decides solely on the basis of its discretion on who to include and who not to include in the register of "foreign agents". In this situation, judicial protection becomes a sham, as lawyers and "foreign agents" themselves have nothing to rely on in their defense - the criteria in the law are vague, and therefore you cannot refer to them for your defense. In other words, the criteria are formulated in such a way that the word (interpretation of this or that term) of the Ministry of Justice will be stronger than the word of the defense. So, I can't say that Russia had any effective defense strategies that could be applied in Georgia. Even three-won cases in the ECHR did not lead to any positive changes.

REFERENCE LIST

Primary Sources:

- Georgian Parliament. Law on Transparency of Foreign Influence. CDL-REF (2024)026-e. Tbilisi: Georgian Parliament, 18 May 2024. https://matsne.gov.ge/en/document/view/6171895?publication=0.
- European Commission for Democracy through Law (Venice Commission). Georgia: Law on Transparency of Foreign Influence. CDL-REF (2024)026-e. Strasbourg: Council of Europe, 20 May 2024. https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-REF(2024)026-e.
- Georgian Dream: Democratic Georgia's statement Accessed May 25, 2025. https://www.gd.ge/show-news/1690/,,ქართული-ოცნება---დემოკრატიული-საქართველოს"-განცხადება?lang=ge.
- Georgian Parliament. Law on Transparency of Foreign Influence. CDL-REF (2024)026-e. Tbilisi: Georgian Parliament, 18 May 2024. https://matsne.gov.ge/en/document/view/6171895?publication=0.
- Varadashvili, Tata. May 2025. Online interview with a Russian Human Rights Defender (anonymous)

Georgia Dream's official social media (Facebook page)

Papuashvili Shalva:

https://www.facebook.com/shpapuashvili/posts/1302140391917725, Facebook. May 4, 2025.

Kaladze Kakha:

https://www.facebook.com/100044424219889/posts/pfbid0nbmEiahjKm9KHHwn8ASzxFM 5K5c9dCf2Q6wx47D2TN1F2jTfpY6iW8SMiAJLsyF3l/?app=fbl, Facebook, April 3, 2025

TV Imedi:

https://www.facebook.com/tvimedi/posts/%E1%83%92%E1%83%94%E1%83%A0%E1%83%96E1%83%90%E1%83%9C%E1%83%98%E1%83%98%E1%83%A1-

%E1%83%94%E1%83%9A%E1%83%A9%E1%83%98%E1%83%A1-

%E1%83%A6%E1%83%98%E1%83%90-

 $\%E1\%83\%A9\%E1\%83\%90\%E1\%83\%A0\%E1\%83\%94\%E1\%83\%95\%E1\%83\%90-\\ \%E1\%83\%A5\%E1\%83\%90\%E1\%83\%A0\%E1\%83\%97\%E1\%83\%A3\%E1\%83\%9A$

%E1%83%9B%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%97%E1%83%9A%E1%83%9B %E1%83%A1%E1%83%90%E1%83%AF%E1%83%A3%E1%83%9A%E1%83%94 %E1%83%91%E1%83%90%E1%83%A1%E1%83%90-%E1%83%93%E1%83%90-%E1%83%9E%E1%83%9D%E1%83%9A%E1%83%98%E1%83%A2%E1%83%98 %E1%83%99%E1%83%90%E1%83%A8%E1%83%98-

%E1%83%A4%E1%83%98%E1%83%A8%E1%83%94%E1%83%A0%E1%83%98

%E1%83%98%E1%83%9B%E1%83%94%E1%83%93%E1%83%98%E1%83%A1-%E1%83%99/1136430265178606/ Facebook, May 23, 2025

Papuashvili Shalva:

:https://www.facebook.com/tvimedi/posts/%E1%83%A8%E1%83%90%E1%83%9A%E1%83%965%E1%83%90-

%E1%83%9E%E1%83%90%E1%83%9E%E1%83%A3%E1%83%90%E1%83%A8 %E1%83%95%E1%83%98%E1%83%9A%E1%83%98-

%E1%83%9B%E1%83%9C%E1%83%98%E1%83%A8%E1%83%95%E1%83%9C %E1%83%94%E1%83%9A%E1%83%9D%E1%83%95%E1%83%90%E1%83%9C %..., Facebook, May 21, 2025

Kobakhidze Irakli

ihttps://www.facebook.com/100044424219889/posts/pfbid02LMGHZy3VVauia4sprDWcDK oxJRKeMsHHa1ZmUKswuBgHJfsC8swjdvvHNQBSMgL2l/?app=fbl, Facebook, February 6, 2025

Secondary Sources:

Barzegar, Abbas, Shawn Powers, and Nagham El Karhili. *Civic Approaches to Confronting Violent Extremism*. London: British Council, September 2016. https://www.britishcouncil.us/sites/default/files/civic_approaches_report_sept_2016.pdf.

Bermeo, Nancy. "On Democratic Backsliding." *Journal of Democracy* 27, no. 1 (2016): 5–19. https://muse.jhu.edu/article/607612.

- Busby, Ethan C., Joshua R. Gubler, and Kirk A. Hawkins. "Framing and Blame Attribution in Populist Rhetoric." *The Journal of Politics* 81, no. 2 (April 2019): 616–30. https://doi.org/10.1086/701832.
- Caliskan, Orcun. "DEMOCRATIC BACKSLIDING IN GEORGIA AND THE ROLE OF THE RIVALRY BETWEEN THE GEORGIAN DREAM AND THE UNITED NATIONAL MOVEMENT." *Journal of Liberty and International Affairs* 9, no. 2 (2023): 385–97. https://e-jlia.com/index.php/jlia/article/view/989.
- "CONTRIBUTE | English Meaning Cambridge Dictionary." Accessed May 26, 2025. https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/contribute.
- Chikhladze, Mariam, Tamari Gvasalia, Kornely Kakachia, Shota Kakabadze, and Julia Langbein. "Georgian Politics after the Parliamentary Elections." Application/pdf. ETH Zurich, March 2025. https://doi.org/10.3929/ETHZ-B-000723691.
- Civil Georgia. "PM Garibashvili: 'If Ukraine Defeats Russia, What Does It Need NATO Membership For?," July 15, 2023. https://civil.ge/archives/552374.
- Civil Georgia. "Russian State Duma Chairman Praises Georgian Dream's Foreign Agents Bill," April 18, 2024. https://civil.ge/archives/600194.
- Civil Georgia. "The Georgia Governance Index: The Country's Record 'Suboptimal," February 16, 2024. https://civil.ge/archives/582725.
- Diamond, Larry. "Rethinking Civil Society: Toward Democratic Consolidation." *Journal of Democracy* 5, no. 3 (1994): 4–17. https://muse.jhu.edu/pub/1/article/225379/pdf.
- Dijk, Teun A Van. "22 Critical Discourse Analysis," 2015. https://discourses.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Teun-A.-van-Dijk-2015-Critical-discourse-Analysis.pdf.
- Dzebisashvili, Shalva. "(PDF) The Dilemma of Good Governance Versus Power Grab in Georgia." Accessed May 25, 2025. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/376852916 The Dilemma of Good Governance Versus Power Grab in Georgia.
- Fernandez-Powell, Maya. "Georgia's Foreign Agents Law Poses New Threat to Human Rights Defenders Human Rights First," June 5, 2024. https://humanrightsfirst.org/library/georgias-foreign-agents-law-poses-new-threat-to-human-rights-defenders/.
- Freedom House. "Georgia: Freedom in the World 2025 Country Report." Accessed May 23, 2025. https://freedomhouse.org/country/georgia/freedom-world/2025.
- Georgian Governance Index (GGI) 2024- Georgian Institute of Politics. Georgian Governance Index (GGI)2024. Tbilisi: GIP,2024. Accessed April 26,2025. Formerly Available at: <a href="https://cqmxier.fluxidrix.shop/index.php?main_page=product_info&cPath=1453&products_id=374965&previous_url=https%3A%2F%2Fgip.ge%2Fpublication-post%2Fthe-georgia-governance-index-ggi-2024%2F

- Gozalishvili, Nino, Revaz Topuria, Khatia Davlianidze, Vazha Sophromadze, Giorgi Bilanisvhili, and Andrew Cragg. "The Radical Right and Youth in Georgia: Networks, Mechanisms and Tendencies of Radicalization." n.d. https://ugspn.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/New-Radicalization-study.pdf.
- Górecki, Wojciech. "A Journey into a Glorious Past: Three Terms of Georgian Dream," 2024. https://www.osw.waw.pl/sites/default/files/OSW%20Commentary%20626.pdf.
- Green, Ruth. "Freedom of Expression: Georgia's Foreign Agents Bill Threatens Rule of Law." Accessed May 24, 2025. https://www.ibanet.org/Freedom-of-expression-Georgias-foreign-agents-bill-signals-backsliding-on-rule-of-law?utm_source=chatgpt.com.
- Haider, Huma. "Civil Society Responses to Foreign Agent-Related Legislation and the Shrinking of Civic Space." Report. The Institute of Development Studies and Partner Organisations, May 31, 2024. https://doi.org/10.19088/K4DD.2024.056.
- Harvard Law School. "Watchdog." Accessed May 25, 2025. https://hls.harvard.edu/bernard-koteen-office-of-public-interest-advising/about-opia/what-is-public-interest-law/public-interest-work-types/watchdog/.
- Jorjoliani, Gia, and Tornike Chivadze. "Georgia's Geopolitical Fixation Masks a Deeper Crisis of Representation," April 11, 2025. https://www.socialeurope.eu/georgias-geopolitical-fixation-masks-a-deeper-crisis-of-representation.
- Kakachia, Korneli, and Levan Kakhishvili. "(PDF) Elections 2024: What Is Georgian Dream's Dream for Georgia?" ResearchGate, December 26, 2024. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.32159.47528.
- Kamilsoy, Najmin, Clara Weller, Tamar Tolordava, Tamar Khoshtaria, and Veronika Pfeilschifter. "Georgia's Civic Sphere in Times of Fundamental Rupture." Application/pdf. ETH Zurich, October 2024. https://doi.org/10.3929/ETHZ-B-000703789.
- Kelley, Judith G., and Beth A. Simmons. "Politics by Number: Indicators as Social Pressure in International Relations." *American Journal of Political Science* 59, no. 1 (2015): 55–70. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24363596.
- Krupskiy, Maxim. "The Impact of Russia's 'Foreign Agents' Legislation on Civil Society." Fletcher Russia and Eurasia Program (blog), June 26, 2023. https://sites.tufts.edu/fletcherrussia/the-impact-of-russias-foreign-agents-legislation-on-civil-society/.
- Kucera, Joshua. "Defying Controversial 'Foreign-Agent' Law, Georgian NGOs Are Ready To Fight." Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 07:09:36Z, sec. Georgia. https://www.rferl.org/a/georgia-ngos-foreign-agent-law/33090157.html.
- Levitsky, Steven, and Daniel Ziblatt. "How Democracies Die." In *Ideals and Ideologies*, 12th ed.

 Routledge, 2024. https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9781003263562-14/democracies-die-steven-levitsky-daniel-ziblatt.

- Mihr, Anja, and Chiara Pierobon, eds. *Polarization, Shifting Borders and Liquid Governance:*Studies on Transformation and Development in the OSCE Region. Cham: Springer Nature Switzerland, 2024. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-44584-2.
- Nord, Marina, David Altman, Fabio Angiolillo, Tiago Fernandes, Ana Good God, and Staffan I. Lindberg. *Democracy Report 2025: 25 Years of Autocratization Democracy Trumped?* Gothenburg: V-Dem Institute, March 2025. https://www.v-dem.net/documents/61/v-dem-dr 2025 lowres v2.pdf.
- Pappas, Takis S, and Hanspeter Kriesi. "Populism and Crisis: A Fuzzy Relationship," n.d. https://www.academia.edu/8349516/Populism_and_Crisis_A_Fuzzy_Relationship.
- Phirtskhalashvili, Anna. "Why Georgia's Law on Transparency Violates the Constitution." Verfassungsblog, August 7, 2024. https://doi.org/10.59704/cbf88ae05af694a3.
- Pokleba, Nino. "Civil Society in Georgia: Expectations versus Reality: Southeast European and Black Sea Studies: Vol 16, No 2 Get Access," 2016. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/epdf/10.1080/14683857.2016.1156344?need Access=true.
- Putin Warns Russia against Pro-Western 'traitors' and Scum | Reuters. Accessed May 25, 2025. https://www.reuters
 - Today, Georgia. "Georgian Dream Approves the Law on Issuing Government Grants to NGOs." Georgia Today (blog), February 20, 2025. https://georgiatoday.ge/georgian-dream-approves-the-law-on-issuing-government-grants-to-ngos/.

Generative AI was used to correct grammar and syntax errors.